THE COUNCIL 04/10/12

Present: Councillor Selwyn Griffiths (Chairman)

Councillor Huw Edwards (Vice-chairman)

Councillors: Craig ab Iago, Stephen Churchman, Anwen Davies, Lesley Day, Eddie Dogan, David G. Edwards, Dyfed Edwards, Trevor Edwards, T.G. Ellis, Alan Jones Evans, Aled Ll. Evans, Jean Forsyth, Gweno Glyn, Gwen Griffith, Alwyn Gruffydd, Siân Gwenllian, Annwen Hughes, Jason Humphreys, Peredur Jenkins, Anne Ll. Jones, Charles W. Jones, Dyfrig Jones, Elin Walker Jones, Eric M. Jones, John W. Jones, Sion W. Jones, Eryl Jones-Williams, Beth Lawton, Dilwyn Lloyd, June Marshall, Dafydd Meurig, Dilwyn Morgan, Linda Morgan, Christopher James O'Neal, Dewi Owen, Michael Sol Owen, W. Roy Owen, W.Tudor Owen, Peter Read, Caerwyn Roberts, John Pughe Roberts, Liz Saville Roberts, W. Gareth Roberts, Mair Rowlands, Angela Russell, Dyfrig Siencyn, Mike Stevens, Gareth Thomas, Ioan Thomas, Paul Thomas, Ann Williams, Eirwyn Williams, Elfed W. Williams, Gethin G. Williams, Gruffydd Williams, Hefin Williams, John W. Williams, Owain Williams, Mandy Williams-Davies, Robert J. Wright, Eurig Wyn

Also present: Harry Thomas (Chief Executive), Dafydd Lewis and Iwan Trefor Jones (Corporate Directors), Dilys Phillips (Monitoring Officer/Head of Democracy and Legal Department), Dafydd Edwards (Head of Finance Department), Aled Davies (Head of Regulatory Department), Gwenan Parry (Head of Customer Care Department), Arwel Ellis Jones (Senior Manager – Corporate Commissioning Service), Janet Roberts (Senior Manager – Delivery and Change Support), Huw Ynyr (Senior Manager – Information Technology and Business Transformation), Darren Griffiths (Strategic Planning Manager), Vera Jones (Members' Manager – Democratic Service), Iwan Evans (Legal Services Manager) and Gwyn Parry Williams (Members' Support and Scrutiny Officer)

Apologies: Councillors Endaf Cooke, Elwyn Edwards, Simon Glyn, Chris Hughes, John Brynmor Hughes, Louise Hughes, Brian Jones, Linda W. Jones, Llywarch Bowen Jones, Nigel Pickavance, R.H. Wyn Williams

The meeting was opened with a prayer by Councillor Selwyn Griffiths.

1. MINUTES

The Chairman signed the minutes of the Council meeting held on 21 June 2012 as a true record.

2. DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST

(i) The Monitoring Officer drew attention to the item "Cartrefi Cymunedol Gwynedd Annual Report" and noted that the four members who represented the Council on the Company Board needed to declare an interest but that they were entitled to take part in the discussion and

voting thereon and that any member who was a tenant of the company needed to declare an interest also and to reach a conclusion whether he/she could take part in the discussion and be seen as impartial.

In relation to the items "Gwynedd Council's Strategic Plan 2012/13" and "The Performance of Gwynedd Council 2011/12" the officer noted that a member would need to declare an interest on any associated specific matter should there be a discussion on that matter.

ii) Councillors Anne Lloyd Jones, Michael Sol Owen and John W Williams declared a personal interest in the item "Cartrefi Cymunedol Gwynedd Annual Report" since they represented the Council on the Company Board.

The members were of the opinion that it was not a prejudicial interest and they participated fully in the discussion on the item.

iii) Councillor Eryl Jones-Williams declared a personal interest in the item "Cartrefi Cymunedol Gwynedd Annual Report" as he was a tenant.

The member was of the opinion that it was a prejudicial interest, and he withdrew from the meeting during the discussion on the item.

iv) Councillor Angela Russell declared a personal interest in the item "Cartrefi Cymunedol Gwynedd Annual Report" as her daughter was a member of the Company Board.

The member was of the opinion that it was a prejudicial interest and she withdrew from the meeting during the discussion on the item.

v) Councillor Sion W. Jones declared a personal interest in the item "Cartrefi Cymunedol Gwynedd Annual Report" as he was a tenant.

The member was of the opinion that it was not a prejudicial interest and he participated fully in the discussion on the item.

vi) Councillor Gwen Griffith declared a personal interest in the item "Cartrefi Cymunedol Gwynedd Annual Report" as she was the Chair of Mantell Gwynedd who was responsible for implementing the company's specific grants.

The member was of the opinion that it was not a prejudicial interest and she participated fully in the discussion on the item.

vii) Councillor Siân Gwenllian declared a personal interest in the item "The Performance of Gwynedd Council 2011/12" and specifically the performance indicators involving post-16 education in Dwyfor compared with Arfon, since she had a child in the sixth form in Arfon.

The member was of the opinion that it was a prejudicial interest and she withdrew from the meeting during the discussion on the item.

(viii) Councillor Liz Saville Roberts declared a personal interest in the item "The Performance of Gwynedd Council 2011/12" and specifically the question raised about post-16 transport arrangements as she worked for a post-16 education provider, Llandrillo Menai Group.

The member was of the opinion that it was a prejudicial interest and she withdrew from the meeting during the discussion on the item.

3. CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

- i) The Chairman thanked everyone for the support and best wishes he had received during his recent illness. He also gave thanks on his own behalf and on behalf of the Vice-chairman to those members who had attended meetings in their place.
- ii) The Chairman referred to Councillor Huw Edwards who would be having an operation during the next few weeks and wished him well. The member wished to thank Councillor loan Thomas for all his help during the preceding weeks.
- iii) To sympathise with the following -

Councillors Simon Glyn and Gweno Glyn for the loss of a mother and grandmother recently.

The family of Mr Tecwyn Ellis, the first Director of Education of the former Gwynedd County Council who had died recently.

The family of Mr Tom Jones, the former T&GWU Union organiser who had died recently.

The family of Mrs Eileen Beasley who had died recently. She and her husband Trefor would be remembered for their sacrifice in the fifties in their stance for the Welsh language.

The Chairman also referred to a letter he had received from former Councillor Keith Greenly-Jones giving thanks for the words of condolences he had received following the death of his wife recently.

The Council members stood as a mark of respect.

iv) The county's youth were congratulated following their success in the recent examinations and their teachers were thanked. Also those from Gwynedd who had succeeded at the National Eisteddfod in the Vale of Glamorgan in August were congratulated.

Ysgol Bro Plenydd, Y Ffôr was congratulated on celebrating its centenary during the previous week.

4. APPOINTMENT TO THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE

The Chairman noted that four applications had been received for one seat as an independent member of the Standards Committee; however it had not been possible for the Consultative Panel to interview the candidates prior to the Council meeting as one of them had been away on holiday. In view of this, the matter should be deferred to the next meeting of the Council o 6 December 2012.

RESOLVED to accept the report and agree to defer the matter until the next meeting of the Council o 6 December 2012.

5. SUPPORT FOR MEMBERS

a) Submitted – the report of the Chairman of the Democratic Services Committee noting that the aim of the Council was to ensure "The best for the people of Gwynedd today and tomorrow" and that everyone had a role to play to ensure this, especially the elected members within the Council. Ensuring that there was an understanding of the support available to enable everyone to fulfil his/her role was vital.

He noted that, under the new Local Government 2011 measure, the Democratic Services Committee was responsible for ensuring sufficient and appropriate support to all members to fulfil their role. The committee had identified areas which needed to be changed and improved and areas where work was already ongoing. At its last meeting, the committee had decided to report to all members of the Council outlining the support available and the support currently being developed.

- b) Members were invited to submit observations.
- i) In relation to the expectation of three members of the Cabinet reporting at each Council meeting, a member enquired whether this would be a question and answer session.
 - In response, the Senior Manager Corporate Commissioning Service noted that the pattern of the reports needed to be agreed upon and, if time allowed, members of the Cabinet would be available to answer any questions.
- ii) A member referred to difficulties with receiving Council e-mails. He noted that several members had expressed a wish to continue to receive information electronically from the Council via their personal e-mail addresses rather than the Council e-mail system.

The Senior Manager – Corporate Commissioning Service noted that the matter had been discussed at the Business Group recently where it had been agreed to proceed to provide information electronically to members and to assess any difficulties experienced.

The Head of Customer Care Department noted that should difficulties arise with receiving Council e-mails, members should contact the Helpdesk in the first place.

- iii) In response to a question by a member regarding the possibility of being able to upgrade the current e-mail system in order to have better access to large documents etc., the Senior Manager Information Technology and Business Transformation noted that it was intended to train Council officers to package electronic documents in small folders. In terms of the infrastructure, background work was being undertaken at present which would include providing a link to the Council's meetings documentation.
- (iv) A member referred to a case where a member from another ward had interfered with her work within her ward and that this should not happen again.
- (v) The Chairman of the Democratic Services Committee expressed dissatisfaction that only a few members had attended training sessions recently because some had not received information about them electronically.
 - In response, the Members' Manager Democratic Service confirmed that members had received information about the training sessions electronically and by letter.
- (vii) A member emphasised the importance of local members receiving information from officers or Cabinet Members about work etc. being carried out in their wards.
- (vii) Another member referred to a road which had been closed in his ward for four weeks and he had not been given information about this beforehand by Council officers.
 - In response, the Chief Executive noted that cases such as these should not happen and that he would raise the matter at the Heads of Department Management Group in the next week.
- (viii) A member suggested that a clause should be added to "Support to Local Members to fulfil their roles" regarding "notifying the local member when specific work had not been fulfilled".
- (ix) A member referred to the fact that the Council no longer provided headed paper or envelopes for them.

In response, the Senior Manager – Corporate Commissioning Service noted that there had been no change in the policy and that the Council continued to provide headed paper and envelopes for members.

RESOLVED to accept the report.

GWYNEDD COUNCIL STRATEGIC PLAN 2012-2013

(a) The Council Leader set out the background and context of the report.

It was explained that, under the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009, each Local Authority in Wales was duty-bound to set improvement objectives annually, and to put effective arrangements in place to meet those objectives. In Gwynedd, this duty was fulfilled by publishing a Strategic Plan which summarised the improvement objectives the Council wanted to address and described the projects and benefits per project the Council intended to realise in 2012-13 in order to ensure improvement in specific areas.

Details were given on the work of preparing the strategic plan. It was noted that, following submitting the draft plan to Council members at a workshop in July 2012, some changes had been made to the content of the document prior to wide consultation on it with the public and partners. Reference was made to some examples of the observations which had influenced the content.

In relation to the Final Strategic Plan, it had been submitted for consideration by the Cabinet on 26 September 2012 when it had been approved.

It was noted that work on drawing up a new Strategic Plan for the Council for 2013-2017 had commenced, which would set out the Council's new aims, improvement objectives and improvements for a period of four years from April 2013. One of the main comments that had emerged during the Members Workshop had been the need to ensure that all members received meaningful opportunities to contribute to the development of the new Strategic Plan.

- (b) Members were invited to make observations.
- (i) Proposals in the care field for 2012/13 Clause 6.3.3 Integrated Family Support

A member drew attention to the lack of dementia respite care for families in the Dwyfor area.

In response, the Council Leader noted that a project was being undertaken to identify the need for such a centre.

The Corporate Director, Dafydd Lewis, noted that in the strategic review undertaken of residential and nursing services, the demand for more dementia services had been identified. He noted that discussions were ongoing to attract people to offer more services. In the meantime, an element of respite care could happen through the Council's residential homes.

(ii) Proposals in the Economy and Regeneration fields for 2012/13 – Clause 7.3.1 – Green Gwynedd and the Low Carbon Sector

In relation to Low Carbon Energy, a member was of the opinion that the interpretation referred to in the first clause under the heading "Project Activities" was not correct and that it should be changed i.e. nuclear was not low carbon energy.

In response, the Council Leader noted that the point referred to by the member was in the strategic plan, namely a combination of energy and taking advantage of the natural resources that Gwynedd currently had in order to create low carbon energy and also economic opportunities. He noted that the term referred to, namely low carbon energy, was an internationally recognised term by scientists from all corners of the world. The energy created by power stations such as Wylfa was acknowledged as low carbon energy.

Further, the member proposed an amendment, namely that the first clause referred to above should be changed to read "The Energy Island forecasted is a mix of renewable energy and nuclear energy and we must take advantage of developments in renewable energy and ensure that this part of Wales benefits from the employment opportunities created".

The amendment fell.

(iii) A member proposed an amendment namely that the following wording should be included "Safe and Sustainable" to the heading "Green Gwynedd and the Low Carbon Sector".

The amendment fell.

(iv) Proposals in the Children and Young People field 2012/13

The Cabinet Member for Education noted that the heading "Prosiect Trawsnewid Addysg Gynradd ac Uwchradd", needed to be added on page 44 of the Welsh version of the document.

The member noted that information had been received on that day from the Welsh Government that a proportion of the funding for the twenty-first century schools programme would be released early for ten projects in Wales which included the Special Education Centre of Excellence. This would mean that the money could be spent next year rather than the following year meaning that the scheme could be started sooner.

(v) A member drew attention to the fact that there was no reference in the plan to the need for new schools in Groeslon and Cricieth.

In response, the Cabinet Member for Education noted that a report would be submitted to the Cabinet on 9 October 2012 on "Priorities Plan – Reorganisation of Education Provision" where a recommendation would be made to prioritise the review of primary education provision in the Groeslon area, to include Carmel and Bronyfoel (Fron). The aim was to establish a school in the area as soon as possible.

The local member for the Groeslon area noted that the scheme to have a new school in Groeslon had been in the pipeline for about 18 months and that he welcomed the fact that the matter would be discussed by the Cabinet the following week.

Iwan T. Jones, Corporate Director, confirmed that the provision in the Groeslon area was considered a priority as noted in the report submitted to the Cabinet on 9 October 2012. He noted that the Council had been successful in attracting £4.8m towards the twenty-first century schools programme and specifically for the Groeslon area. The biggest obstacle faced was that it had not been possible to access the money until after 2014 and, therefore, it would not be possible to commence work on any plan until after that time. However, information had been received today that the Welsh Government was willing to release a proportion of the sum of £38m towards the Special Education Centre of Excellence during 2013/14.

(vi) Proposals in the Environment and Infrastructure field for 2012/13 – Clause 9.3.5 — Affordable homes for purchasing and renting

A member noted that some holiday homes were being turned into businesses which meant that the Council did not receive tax from them. He asked whether it would be possible for the Council to take action in relation to this.

In response, the Cabinet Member for Housing noted that in its response to a consultation document, Gwynedd Council had asked the Welsh Government to give powers to local authorities to control the change of property categories in relation to local taxes.

In response to a further enquiry by a member, the Head of Finance Department referred to a situation where a house owner could change it into a second home, or even a holiday home on the non-domestic rates list, by convincing the District Valuer of this. Consequently, the Council, as tax collector, would lose the taxes for the current year and would also suffer a further financial loss should the Valuer decide to back-date the change of use of the property.

The Head of Finance Department confirmed that Cabinet Members and Council officers were taking every opportunity to influence the Welsh Government to legislate in the field and it was this that was referred to in the final clause of page 54 of the Strategic Plan.

(vii) In relation to Flood Risk Management, a member referred to the flooding problems at Penrhos, Pwllheli and that action should be taken once again to try to prevent this.

Agreed to note the situation.

(viii) Proposals in the Language field for 2012/13.

A member was of the opinion that there was no vision in this field. He anticipated that, when the results of the Census would be published in April 2013, not one community throughout Wales would have 70% Welsh speakers.

In response, the Council Leader noted that he agreed with the member's observations. It was an example of a field in which the Council needed to do something different. He noted the trend in schools changing from English to Welsh. In the long-term, it would be possible to address the matter thoroughly in the next four year plan.

(ix) A member suggested that a map should be included within the strategy. There was agreement to this suggestion.

The member noted that the reference to the use of information technology should be strengthened in the plan. It was agreed that the Council should recognise information technology as a tool to modernise and communicate internally and externally.

RESOLVED to adopt the Strategic Plan for the 2012/13 period and to authorise the Council Leader and the Chief Executive to undertake any necessary changes to ensure accuracy.

7. THE PERFORMANCE OF GWYNEDD COUNCIL 2011/12

(a) The Council Leader set out the background and context of the report.

He explained that the Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009 had placed a duty on local authorities to make arrangements to secure continuous improvement and to account for it. He noted that, following the new Council in May 2012, it had been decided that the Strategic Plan would replace the Three Year Plan. Authorities were required to publish an assessment of their performance during a financial year by 31 October of the following year. In accordance with the requirements, the Council needed to ensure that the content of the report provided a balanced, fair and accurate reflection of the Council's performance.

He noted that details about the Council's performance against its improvement objectives and all improvements and indicators within the first year of the Three Year Plan 2011-2014 were provided. Details were also provided of the Council's performance against its commitments in narrative form by offering the background to the performance. A detailed assessment was provided for each improvement, including an explanation of the actions to be taken where there had been slippages at the end of 2011/12. In order to ensure that the Council was accountable for its performance, and that it published a balanced assessment of its achievement, it had been decided to assess progress against specific criteria.

He also noted that the report had been scrutinised by the Corporate Scrutiny Committee on 2 October 2012 and members' attention was drawn to the recommendations of that committee.

- (b) Members were invited to submit observations.
- (i) A member expressed concern that several lengthy reports needed to be scrutinised in a short period of time.

In response, the Council Leader noted that discussions had been held at forums on the nature of scrutiny committees and some elements could possibly be revisited.

(ii) Care Improvements – Reference CGOE18 – Supporting Vulnerable Young Adults

A member referred to the comments noted in the document, namely "Priority was not given within the work programme of the Service in 2011/12 for this Project as there were so many other requirements. A review is needed as to whether or not it should be included as an improvement in 2012-13 and a resource identified to address it". The member was of the opinion that it should be included as an improvement due to the importance of this field.

In response, the Chief Executive noted that it was not intended to disregard the matter but, rather, that the work needed to be prioritised.

Dafydd Lewis, Corporate Director, noted that his project considered specifically the needs of the service when a young person would reach 18 years old and became an adult.

The Chief Executive further noted that the comments noted in the document were for 2011/12; however, he promised to address the matter for the future.

- (iii) In response to a question by a member regarding employing young apprentices, Iwan T. Jones, Corporate Director, noted that this was a scheme run jointly with Anglesey County Council which was being developed and co-ordinated by Llandrillo College. He noted that approximately 30 apprentices had been recruited and their placements were in businesses in either Gwynedd or Anglesey.
- (iv) Children and Young People Reference EAS02

In response to a question by a member regarding the transformation of post-16 education and training provision, Iwan T. Jones, Corporate Director, noted that the indicator showed the changes afoot in terms of post-16 education and training specifically in the Arfon area. He noted that work was afoot to promote collaboration between providers in the

post-16 education and training field in Arfon. In the Dwyfor area, the provision was offered on the Coleg Meirion Dwyfor campus.

(v) Language – Reference PSIO5 – The Schools' Language Charter Scheme

A member noted that the Corporate Scrutiny Committee held on 2 October 2012 had recommended that this scheme should be moved from green to amber and he asked for an explanation about the logic behind this. As some had concerns about the performance of the Language Charter, he suggested that the matter should be addressed at the Language Committee.

In response, the Vice-chair of the Corporate Scrutiny Committee noted that the committee had recommended to change the colour from green to amber as no clear outcome had been noted.

RESOLVED

- a) To approve the document as a balanced, fair and accurate reflection of the Council's performance against its improvements and indicators during 2011/12, and to adopt it.
- b) To accept the recommendations of the Corporate Scrutiny Committee on the document as follows -
 - Care Improvements Reference CGOE01 Change the final paragraph of the comments to read as follows "It appears that there has been a reduction in the number of home care hours provided to 9324; however, analysis work is continuing in order to identify the trend".
 - Regeneration and the Economy Reference SMG07 Delete the word "advocacy".
 - Children and Young People Graph no. 3 on page 38 Change "Number" to "%".
 - Children and Young People Reference Add.03 Need to draw specific attention to the secondary sector in this improvement and outcome.
 - Language field Reference Add.11 Change the colour of improvements Add.11, P\$105, P\$106, P\$109 and P\$110 to amber in order to ensure that it is a balanced, fair and accurate reflection of the performance.
- c) To refer reference P\$105 Schools' Language Charter Scheme for further attention by the Language Committee.
- ch) To authorise the Head of Strategic and Improvement Department to make any necessary corrections, additions or editorial changes to ensure accuracy before publishing the report.

8. CARTREFI CYMUNEDOL GWYNEDD ANNUAL REPORT

Ffrancon Williams, Chief Executive of Cartrefi Cymunedol Gwynedd and Rhys Jones, Communities and Customers Director were welcomed to the meeting.

a) Submitted by the Chief Executive of Cartrefi Cymunedol Gwynedd – the annual report which outlined their activities for the second year from 1 April 2011 to 31 March 2012.

He drew attention specifically to the following issues -

- i) Delivery of Offer Document promises
- ii) Welsh Housing Quality Standard (WHQS) investment works
- iii) Consultation arrangements with tenants
- iv) Obligations under the Agreement (Nomination and Housing Agency Agreements, Service Level Agreements and Housing Benefit Protocol)
- v) Elected Members' Protocol
- vi) Partnership working on strategically important housing items
- vii) Other operational matters
- b) Members were invited to make observations.
- i) A member expressed disappointment regarding the quality of customer care. He noted that he had contacted staff on many occasions in relation to tenants' problems and that his enquiries had been ignored entirely. He also noted that their repair system was deficient and referred specifically to one occasion when it had taken three months to repair a gate.

In response, the Chief Executive asked that, if there were specific examples, officers' attention should be drawn to them. He noted that customer care was one of the main priorities and changes within their internal arrangements had been undertaken in order to improve this. He was aware of the complaints regarding the maintenance service and a review was afoot to try to resolve the problems.

The Communities and Customers Director noted that improvements had derived from a customer satisfaction survey. It had been agreed to strengthen the customer care team by employing additional staff and the centre's opening hours had been extended to from 8.00am to 6.00pm in order to be able to deal with complaints etc. sooner and more consistently.

iii) A member drew attention to the need to provide allotments for tenants.

In response, the Chief Executive noted that, as part of the transfer process, some allotments had been taken over but that the statutory ones continued to be in Council ownership. He suggested that any application for allotments should be submitted to the Council initially and that they would work with them where appropriate.

iii) A member asked whether it would be possible to establish area offices in order to enable tenants to have better contact with officers.

In response, the Chief Executive noted that area offices existed in the three areas.

- iv) In response to a member's question regarding shareholders, the Chief Executive noted that an advertisement would be placed in the tenants' newsletter and on the CCG website inviting tenants to become shareholders.
- v) A member enquired whether there had been a clause in the agreement at the time of transfer to employ local people who were able to speak Welsh.
 - In response, the Chief Executive noted that it was illegal to include clauses within any European tendering document insisting that local people be employed; however, through the "Targeted Recruitment and Training", a clause had been secured within the contracts noting an expectation of 15% of the workforce to be in training. In addition, local labour was monitored and pressure was placed on contractors to employ locally.
- vi) A member referred to the fact that several tenants could not afford fuel and were taking out the fireplaces in their houses. She asked how tenants who faced fuel poverty would be supported.
 - In response, the Chief Executive noted that, under the improvement and investment programme, there were various options of heaters available. He noted that they had already worked with several tenants in order to decide on the best option. He referred to the financial inclusion strategy which attempted to give tenants substantial assistance to make better use of the money they had, including banking arrangements etc.
- vii) In response to a question by another member regarding open fires in the houses, the Chief Executive noted that an element of safety existed with these and, as landlord, tests needed to be carried out on the open fires. Consideration would be given to solid fuel as an option offered to tenants.
- viii) A member asked whether tenants who were unhappy with CCG as a landlord had the right to go to another housing association.
 - In response, the Chief Executive noted that there was a formal complaints procedure for tenants with several steps involved with the internal complaints procedure and tenants could also refer their complaints to the Ombudsman. He noted that any tenant could submit an application to be transferred to any organisation. He was not aware of any legislation if a tenant was dissatisfied with the landlord.
- ix) A member asked how many people were employed by them locally in the three areas throughout Gwynedd and also how many local companies were employed.
 - In response, the Chief Executive noted that he did not have the figures but that he would convey the information to the member.
- x) A member referred to a recent case where an electrical surveyor had visited a particular property and he had been of the opinion that the

property did not need to be rewired but the tenant needed to sign an appropriate form refusing the rewiring of the property.

In response, the Chief Executive noted that tenants did have the right to refuse work to be carried out on their property. He noted that if the electrical system of the houses needed attention, they had a responsibility as a landlord to ensure that that happened and they worked with tenants in such cases.

RESOLVED to accept and thank the officers for the report.

9. NOTICES OF MOTION

(A) In accordance with Procedural Rule 17, it was reported that a notice of motion had been submitted, along with a procedural motion, in accordance with Procedural Rule 17 (12), by Councillor Michael Sol Owen, requesting that the matter be discussed at the full Council without being referred to committee -

RESOLVED to discuss the proposal at this meeting.

The following proposal was proposed and seconded:-

"That Gwynedd Council supports the implementation of a trial period of GMT + 1 for the winter and GMT + 2 for the summer (i.e. double summertime) because of the general advantages it would confer on the population and businesses here in Gwynedd. That is, energy savings, less emissions, fewer road accidents and an economic benefit to the tourist industry".

The proposer noted that several reports supported this proposal. Amongst the general advantages to the UK were -

- a) Reducing carbon emissions by approximately 447,000 tonnes.
- b) Saving on the production of approximately 6 gigawatt hour of electricity every day.
- c) It was estimated that approximately 450 fatal accidents on the roads would be prevented.
- ch) Increasing the tourism industry.

It had been given to understand that an early day motion for an experiment for three years on the matter was to be discussed in the House of Commons in 2012/13. He noted that 39 Members of Parliament had signed the motion including Elfyn Llwyd, Hywel Williams and Albert Owen.

Several members objected to the proposal and noted their reasons for that.

RESOLVED to refuse the proposal.

(B) Reporting back on Notices of Motion

- (i) It was reported that a notice of motion had been submitted to the Council on 16 December 2010 noting that the Council should proceed urgently to ensure that signs were erected in the town of Caernarfon and other populated areas in order to prevent dogs from running free, without a lead. The Council resolved to refer the matter to the attention of the Environment Scrutiny Committee.
- (ii) Submitted the report of the Head of Regulatory Department on the discussions of the Environment Scrutiny Committee and later the Cabinet.

RESOLVED to accept the report of the Head of Regulatory Department and the recommendations of the Environment Scrutiny Committee and the Cabinet.

The meeting commenced at 1.00 pm and concluded at 4.30pm.

CHAIRMAN